Faculty Senate Minutes of February 3, 2015
The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Kathleen Wilson with the following Senators and visitors present:
	College of Architecture & The Arts  

Kathleen Wilson

Absent:
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Jaime Canaves
College of Arts & Sciences
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Piero Gardinali
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Whitney Bauman
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Paula Gillespie
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Jean Rahier
Jenna Gibbs
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Elisabeth Beristan-Moreiras

Delano Gray  

Shahid Hamid  

Cliff Perry

Clark Wheatley

Deanne Butchey
Marc Weinstein
Absent: 

Krishnan Dandapani
	College of Education
Leonard Bliss

Martha Pelaez

Eric Dwyer

Teresa Lucas

College of Engineering
Malek Adjouadi

Osama Mohammed 

Berrin Tansel
Albert Gan
Mohammed Hadi
Absent:
Gang Quan

School of Hospitality 
Nancy Scanlon
Absent:

Jonathan Pernick
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Neil Reisner
Absent:
Maria Elena Villar

College of Law
Megan Fairlie
Jan Oseitutu

Library

Lauren Christos
Patricia Pereira-Pujol
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	Wertheim College of Medicine
Dietrich Lorke

Irina Agoulnik

John Delzell

Ferdinand Gomez
College of Nursing & Health Sciences
Jennifer Doherty-Restrepo
Lucie Dlugasch
Absent:

Amy Paul-Ward
Stempel College of Public Health & Social Work
Nasar Ahmed
Mariana Baum  

Ray Thomlison


Guest:

Bill Anderson

Douglas Robertson

Brian Peterson
Adam Drisin

Michael Kawney
Damaris Valdes

Elizabeth Bejar
Amir Moatamedi

Chris Mootoo

Robert Grillo

Suzanna Rose

Leslie Richardson
Juneisy Hawkins

Jessica Castillo
Steven Heine

Jacek J. Kolasinski


Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes
Tuesday February 3rd, 2015 – 1:00 PM

Wertheim Conservatory 130 – Modesto Maidique Campus       
Academic Center 1 317 – Biscayne Bay Campus

I. Approval of the Agenda  Moved and approved
II. Approval of the minutes of the January 20thth, 2015 meeting  Moved and approved
III. Chairperson’s Report
· Miss Universe. Comments/feedback. We might consider a motion from the Senate to get a Final Report on the Miss Universe event. Motion suggested by Senator Makemson:  
Motion: The Faculty Senate requests the FIU Administration to present a Final Report on the Miss Universe Event and its impact on the university.  The report should include a. spending by FIU for adjustment to the Arena, costs of moving athletic events to other venues, and other costs such as but not limited to security costs and b. income from the event by March 1, 2015. Moved and approved 

· Co-Branding Protocol.   General Counsel Raattama’s committee will be meeting later this week.  Please provide any additional feedback to her directly at kraattam@fiu.edu
· Faculty Governance Survey 

Was developed by the FIU Academic Policies and Personnel Committee in response to feedback from faculty that not all departments, schools and colleges have effective shared governance procedures and policies in place.  The survey was sent out to all fulltime faculty on Jan. 29, 2015, with the following message: 

 As you are probably aware, each unit at FIU must have an individual faculty governance document in compliance with the Faculty Senate Constitution & Bylaws.  In order to understand more about your opportunities to participate in faculty governance, the FIU Academic Policies and Personnel Committee developed a short survey (11 questions). All information from this survey is anonymous.  Please take just a few minutes to complete the survey. Your participation is not only greatly appreciated, but is crucial to help ensure the mission of the Faculty Senate for "Effective Shared Governance."  Please respond to that survey if you have not already done so.  

· Access for low-income, minority high schools as FTIC’s.  

New strategic plan has reduced FTIC’s and increased dual enrollment and transfers over the next 5 years.  Many faculty are concerned that this will limit access for low-income and minority high school students. A number of suggestions have been shared with Provost Furton and President Rosenberg.  The Senate recognizes that Provost Furton and the Strategic Planning Committee members have begun to address the following issues: 

· FIU finding ways to serve qualified, local FTIC students.
· Expanding enrollments of high-scoring students, especially in underserved communities. 
· FIU should continue work to improve retention and graduation statistics. 

· Cohort programs have been recommended to the Provost by the Strategic Planning Committee on Student Success.  
· FIU should work with Miami Dade College and other local colleges to improve the education and ensure the success of students who will eventually transfer to FIU. 

· Mitigation of BOG metrics. Chair Wilson has been meeting with Government Relations, UFF President Teresa Lucas, Provost Furton and President Rosenberg to discuss strategies for advocacy with the Florida legislature to mitigate the possible consequences of BOG performance metrics. Conversations are currently ongoing with key members of the Miami/Dade delegation to enlist their support as well. 
· Gun Law in Florida House

On Monday, Jan. 20, 2015, House Bill 4005 passed the House Criminal Justice Committee by a vote of 8-4.  This was the first hearing for this bill.  Under this bill, adults 21 years of age or older who have a valid Florida concealed Weapons or Firearm License will have their right to carry concealed firearms on college or university campuses restored.  (Still not allowed in elementary or secondary schools, any career center, any establishment licensed to dispense alcoholic beverages, any polling place, any courthouse, police station, jail, any meeting of the governing body of a county, public school district, municipality or special district, or any meeting of the Legislature or a committee thereof.) 

· Advisory Council of Faculty Senates (ACFS) on Jan. 30, 2015. 
No sense that performance funding model will change. Retirement probably will not be affected. Bulk of meeting was dedicated to drafting a resolution regarding the gun law.  Chancellor Criser and all 12 universities agreed that allowing concealed weapons on campus should not be re-instated. 
· FAQs from the Governor’s recommended budget 

Summary for Higher Ed:  No PECO funds, no tuition increases, $400 million in performance funding ($100 million in new money, $100 million in recurring funds provided in FY 2014-15, and $200 million in redirected funds from the university’s recurring budget).  

Source: Governor’s office 

State Reserves 

Q: How many reserve dollars are included in the Governor’s budget proposal? 

· There is a total of $5.2 billion set aside for reserves 

o $1.5 billion General Revenue 

o $1.4 billion Budget Stabilization Fund 

o $616 million Lawton Chiles Endowment Fund 

o $1.7 billion Other Trust Funds 

Benefits 

Q: Does the Governor’s budget include any pay increases for state employees? Why or Why not? 

· No. Instead, the Governor’s budget proposal provides ongoing tax cuts which will save money for virtually all employees and Florida families. 

· Last year, Governor Scott proposed performance pay bonuses for state employees, which were not adopted by the Legislature. 

Q: Does the Governor’s budget proposal make changes to the State Group Health Insurance Program? 

· To promote equitable treatment of state employees, the budget proposes that all employees pay the same amount for health insurance coverage - $50 per month for individual coverage and $180 per month for family coverage. This will reduce the employer contribution for health insurance coverage for employees in the Senior Management Service and Selected Exempt Service systems. 

Q: After 11 years of actuarial surpluses, the FRS Pension Plan now has been underfunded for six consecutive years. As of July 1, 2014, the plan’s liabilities exceeded its assets by $21.5 billion, translating into a funded ratio of 86.6%. How does your proposed budget address this deficit? 

· In 2014, the Governor recommended and the Legislature agreed to fully fund both the normal cost and the unfunded actuarial liability at an additional cost to the state of over $80 million. 

· The proposed budget again implements the recommendations of the independent actuary and fully funds both the normal cost and the unfunded actuarial liability. 

Amendment 1 

Q: How much did the Governor include for Amendment 1? 

· The “KEEP FLORIDA WORKING” budget fully complies with Amendment 1 by including over $757 million for land and water programs funded from documentary stamp tax revenues, and goes beyond the requirements of the amendment by adding an additional $82.5 million to fully fund the environmental commitments made by the Governor in the “Keep Florida Beautiful” plan. 

· The increased distribution required to dedicate 33 percent of documentary stamp revenues to the Land Acquisition Trust Fund is proposed solely from a decrease to the General Revenue Fund distribution. The documentary stamp distributions to transportation and housing funds are not reduced. 

STEM 

Q: Is there anything in Governor Scott’s recommended budget to address Florida’s growing need for trained workers in STEM fields, advanced manufacturing, and other high skill/high wage occupations? 

· The “KEEP FLORIDA WORKING” budget recommends an additional $30 million to increase the number of Floridians ready to work in jobs being created in STEM and other high skill/high wage occupations. This new initiative created as a component of the existing Quick Response Training program and funded to and operated by CareerSource Florida, will be targeted towards jobs requiring less than a bachelor’s degree, and will focus on providing job seekers with the necessary skills so employers have access to qualified workers. 

· There will be an emphasis on training workers and filling positions in advanced manufacturing, as well as funding for business engagement and marketing to ensure that Floridians are aware of the opportunities available to them in these in-demand occupations. 

Sea Level Rise 

Q: What does your budget do to address sea level rise? 

· Governor Scott remains committed to funding coastal protection projects including: 

o $50 million for the Stan Mayfield Grant Program for wastewater projects in the Florida Keys. 

o $30 million for land acquisition by Florida’s Water Management Districts. 

o $25 million for beach restoration projects. 

o $1 million for Florida’s Coastal Zone Management Program. 

Hurricane Research 

Q: Has the Governor recommended any funding to address the ongoing need for many Florida residences to be strengthened against the potential impacts of hurricanes and other disasters? 

· Yes, the “KEEP FLORIDA WORKING” budget recommends that an additional $4.5 million be spent on residential construction mitigation, which will improve the ability of many Florida homes to better withstand the force of disasters like hurricanes. 

Health Affairs 

Q. How many individuals with critical needs remain on the waiting list for Agency for Persons with Disabilities Medicaid Waiver program? 

· There are about 400 critical needs individuals still on the waiting list for services in the Waiver program. The “KEEP FLORIDA WORKING” budget recommends $7.9 million to remove all of these individuals and enroll them into the program for the second year in a row. 

Q: How does the budget fund Medicaid? 

· The “KEEP FLORIDA WORKING” budget fully funded the Medicaid enrollment of 3.7 million based on the latest estimating conference. 

Q: Does the budget include any new funding for Graduate Medical Education? 

· The “KEEP FLORIDA WORKING” budget recommends increased funding for the Statewide Medicaid Residency Program by more than $7 million. This program supports graduate medical education (GME) training positions which increases the likelihood physicians-in-training will practice medicine in Florida after completion of their education. This new program continues to improve 

access and quality of care for Florida patients, expand graduate medical education on an equitable basis, and increase the supply of highly trained physicians statewide. 

Higher Education 

Q: What is the impact of the communications service tax cut for Public Education Capital Outlay (PECO) funding? 

· None, PECO and gross receipts taxes are not affected by the proposed reduction to the state sales tax on cell phones, cable and satellite TV. 

Q: Does your recommended budget include any tuition increases? 

· No, the Governor is committed to holding the line on undergraduate tuition increases at Florida’s colleges and universities, as well as on graduate and professional program tuition at the universities. 

· The average annual resident graduate tuition and fees in the State University System has risen more than 88 percent over the last ten years, increasing from $5,524 in 2004-2005 to $10,394 in 2014-2015. 

Q: What are the Governor’s budget recommendations regarding Florida colleges? 

· The recommended budget provides $1.17 billion in historic state operating funding for state colleges, an increase of $30.2 million over current year operating funding. The Governor’s college budget (excluding Fixed Capital Outlay) includes: 

· $60 million ($30 million new and $30 million from the state college’s recurring budget) based on performance metrics including job placement rates, cost per degree, graduation rates, and retention rates. The performance funding model will be approved by the State Board of Education. 

· $5 million in new funds for state colleges to develop or expand STEM bachelor’s degrees that cost students $10,000 or less in tuition and fees. 

Q: What are the Governor’s budget recommendations regarding state universities? 

· The recommended budget provides $4.5 billion in historic total funding for the State University System. This is an increase of $113.4 million over current year. The major components include (excluding Fixed Capital Outlay): 

· $400 million for performance funding ($100 million in new money, $100 million in recurring funds provided in FY 2014-15, and $200 million in redirected funds from the university’s recurring budget). 

· $34 million in tuition budget authority is estimated for universities due to the number of anticipated new students. 

· $3.6 million for operational expenses related to new facilities on campuses. 

· $2 million General Revenue for UF’s Lastinger Center Algebra Nation Summer Pilot. 

· $2 million General Revenue for UF’s Lastinger Center Algebra Nation. 

· $1.8 million General Revenue for the Johnson Matching Gift Program. 

· $1.8 million for tuition budget authority at 3 medical schools. 

Q: Has the Governor provided performance funding for workforce education, colleges, and universities; what metrics will be used to distribute the funds? 

· The Governor’s recommendation includes performance funding in the following areas: 

· Maintains $4.98 million for district workforce programs based on students earning industry certifications in high-demand areas. 

· Maintains $5 million for state colleges based on students earning industry certifications in high-demand areas. 

· $60 million for state colleges ($30 million new and $30 million from state college’s recurring budget) based on performance metrics including job placement rates, cost per degree, graduation 

rates, and retention rates. The performance funding model will be approved by the State Board of Education. 

· $400 million for Florida’s public universities ($100 million in new money, $100 million in recurring funds and $200 million in redirected funds from the university’s recurring budget). 

· Performance will be based on 10 metrics including: average cost per graduate, percent of graduates employed or continuing education, average wages of employed graduates and six-year graduation rates. 

Q: What does the Governor’s budget recommend for postsecondary facilities? 

· To expand STEM education through necessary facility construction and renovation at Florida universities and colleges, the Governor recommends $50 million in new funding from PECO for state universities that will be awarded by the Board of Governors and $40 million in new funding from PECO for state colleges that will be awarded by the State Board of Education. These appropriations require a dollar for dollar match. 

· In addition, the “KEEP FLORIDA WORKING” budget provides authority for state universities to expend $32.1 million in collected student fees from the State University System's Capital Improvement Fee Trust Fund for student- 

approved facility projects. The Governor did not provide additional bonding authority; any project must be funded on a cash-basis. 

· The Governor also provides $50 million for universities and $40 million for colleges’ maintenance needs. 

Q: What funding is the Governor recommending for private higher education institutions? 

· The “KEEP FLORIDA WORKING” budget recommends continuing the $112.4 million for the Florida Resident Access Grant (FRAG) and $5.7 million for the Access to Better Learning and Education (ABLE) Grants. 

· The Governor also recommends to continue 100 percent of prior year nonrecurring funds to maintain the current level of services for student access and retention efforts, direct instructional purposes, and library resource enhancement at Bethune-Cookman University, Edward Waters College, and Florida Memorial University. 

Q: What are the Governor’s budget recommendations for the Bright Futures Scholarship? 

· The “KEEP FLORIDA WORKING” budget fully funds students eligible for the Bright Futures Scholarship based on the November 12, 2014 estimating conference. 

· The Governor is also recommending $23.5 million to expand Bright Futures Scholarships to cover credit hours taken during the summer term. 

Q: What does the budget provide to help Florida’s higher education system continue to play a large role in small business innovation? 

· The “KEEP FLORIDA WORKING” budget includes $1 million for the creation of a State Matching Grant Program to fund annual business-plan competitions across Florida’s state colleges and universities. Competitively selected colleges and universities can match state funding with private funds up to $100,000 that would be awarded to the student with the winning business plan. 

IV. Action Items:
    A. Bulletin 2 Tabled Motion
          Motion: The Faculty Senate approves the Unit Specific Graduate Admission Standards for Combined BA/MA in Asian Studies, in the College of Arts and Sciences. Moved and approved
B. Curriculum Bulletin 3 Motions

i. Global Learning Curriculum Oversight Committee Motions – George Pearson, Chair
  Motion: The Faculty Senate approves the following Global Learning proposals from Curriculum Bulletin 3: EVR 1017: The Global Environment and Society; ANT 2000: Introduction to Anthropology.
Moved and approved
ii. Gordon Rule Oversight and Writing Across the Curriculum Ad Hoc Committee Motions – Michael Creeden and Kimberly Harrison, Co-Chairs
Motion: The Faculty Senate approves the following Gordon Rule proposals from Curriculum Bulletin 3: AMH 2020 American History 1877 to the Present, AMH 3560 History of Women in the United States, SPC 3210 Communication Theory, COM 3417 Communication in Film, COM 3404 Nonverbal Communication. Moved and approved
                   iii. University Core Curriculum Motions – Shahid Hamid, Chair 
 Motion: The Faculty Senate approves the new undergraduate track in the Bachelor of Fine Arts: Graphic Design, in the College of Architecture and the Arts. Moved and approved
Motion: The Faculty Senate approves the Curriculum Bulletin 3 Moved and approved
V. Reports: 

A. Donor Naming Policy and Fundraising – Howard Lipman, Senior Vice-President for Advancement
· Power point presentation attached
· Earned 11% on the endowment this year 
· About to sign a $20 Million gift, which will be announced in the coming month

· Criteria for development officer performance is based on a matrix that includes the identification of potential donors and the month in which contact should be made

· Performance measured against set goals, number of calls made, number of visits conducted that involves the submission of a proposal, contact reports, cultivation of prospects, etc.
· Naming Policy has been circulated and it is based on benchmarking and market analysis while accounting for the needed flexibility based on the different areas within FIU.
· Scholarship donors are not permitted to determine who receives their scholarship (otherwise it is not tax deductible). The donors may sit on a committee to be part of the decision-making process; however, they are not permitted to be the only decision maker.

· Target of $750 Million by 2020
B. Provost Report – Elizabeth Bejar, Vice-President for Academic Affairs
· Strategic Plan Town Hall Meeting
· Please review the strategic planning committees’ white papers and provide your input

· College of Arts and Sciences Dean Search
· Search Committee Chair is Dr. Andres Gil

· Candidates are coming to campus and schedule of interviews will be announced

· System Wide Accountability Report
· Information is available on the Florida BOG website

· Access Meeting with Miami Dade County Public Schools
· There are 14 on-going work groups

· Established two new work groups focusing on internships and early child education

· Considering two additional work groups related to middle schools and pre-collegiate preparation

· STEMposium
· Inaugural symposium was held last week 

· Key note speaker was Bruce Alberts

· Recognized STEM Transformation Institute fellows

· Panther Alumni Week (Week of February 2nd)
· Approximately 180 alumni registered to participate in events throughout the week

· Student Success Initiatives
· Cohorts 

· Cohorts by major have been piloted over the past two years at FIU in four areas

· These cohort programs are not as large as anticipated.

· Students are leaving cohorts because they need/want flexibility in selection of professors.

· Enrollment

· Discussion is ongoing regarding access to FIU versus accessibility once enrolled at FIU.

· Transitioning paradigm to completion:  Incoming financial aid versus continuing financial aid through degree completion (for access).

· Fall 2014 FTIC Initial Retention Numbers

· 2014 FTIC Freshmen (Summer/Fall) retained in Spring 2015 was 94% (3937/4187)

· 2014 FTIC Freshman (Summer/Fall) retained in Spring 2015 with a GPA greater than 2.0 was 83% (3482/4187)

· 2014 FTIC Freshman not enrolled in Spring 2015 (N=250):

· 41% >3.0 GPA

· 64% >2.0 GPA 

· 36% <2.0 GPA

· Mandatory advising

· Discussion
· Interim Dean for the College of Business will be announced to facilitate the transition process leading up to and following Dean Klock’s departure in May 2015

· Effort to build relationship with Miami Dade County Public Schools is evident; however, efforts to build a relationship with community colleges should be increased

· Thank you to the Provost’s Office for recalling the memo relative to the sustained performance evaluation process

C. Council for Women and Minorities – Yesim Darici
· Yesim Darici offered to postpone her report to the next Faculty Senate meeting due to time constraints Moved and approved
D. UFF Report – Teresa Lucas, UFF-FIU President

· Still in negotiations
· Friday, February 13th is next bargaining session
E. SGA Report— Alexis Calatayud, SGA-MMC President
· No report because no one from SGA was in attendance
VI. Unfinished Business 
VII. New Business 
· Robert Grillo reported on the email issue related to an erroneous retention policy that moved faculty and staff emails from the past two weeks to a restoration folder
· His office is working directly with faculty and staff to rectify this issue and to restore emails no later than next week
· His office is working to identify faculty and staff who have been affected
· Faculty and staff may call 305-348-2284 for assistance as well
· Request was made that Robert Grillo send an email to all faculty and staff to make them aware of this issue with the hotline phone number and answers to “frequently asked questions”
· This issue was a result of a human error
· Policies and being reviewed as it relates to testing and production systems
Announcements
The next Faculty Senate meeting is on February 24th, 2015 at 1:00PM in WUC 155 in BBC.  All are invited. Go to facultysenate.fiu.edu for regularly updated information on the Faculty Senate.
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